Vaughan Gething AC/AM
Y Gweinidog lechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol
Minister for Health and Social Services

Llywodraeth Cymru Welsh Government

Ein cyf/Our ref: MA-L/VG/0420/19

Dai Lloyd AM Chair, Health, Social Care and Sport Committee National Assembly for Wales Cardiff Bay Cardiff CF99 1NA

30 August 2019

Dear Dai,

The Health and Social Care (Quality and Engagement) (Wales) Bill

Thank you for your letter dated 23 July setting out the matters on which I agreed to provide further information during my appearance before the Heath, Social Care and Sport Committee on 11 July. I am pleased to include the following information which covers these areas and also provide further clarity and explanation on some other areas touched upon during the Committee session. I hope this will assist the Committee in its ongoing scrutiny.

The Welsh Government's *A Healthier Wales: Our Plan for Health and Social Care* outlines how quality will be key to making the health and social care system in Wales fit for the future and sustainable for the long term. Consequently, we have made quality improvement the central concept underpinning the provisions in the Bill.

However, the provisions included in the Bill only tell part of the overall story. As I explained before Committee, we have adopted the well accepted approach of only including provisions in the Bill where existing primary legislative powers are insufficient to enable us to achieve the policy intent. Therefore, the actions we as a government are taking to improve the quality of services must be viewed as a package of measures implemented through primary legislation, secondary legislation, directions and guidance.

In the White Paper, Services Fit for the Future, Quality and Governance in Health and Care Wales, we consulted on a number of proposals that have quality improvement at their heart. **Annex 1** sets out the work that is ongoing to deliver the proposals that do not appear on the face of the Bill because we are able to use our existing powers to deliver the change. The exception to this will be any fundamental changes to the legislative framework underpinning Healthcare Inspectorate Wales.

Canolfan Cyswllt Cyntaf / First Point of Contact Centre: 0300 0604400

<u>Gohebiaeth.Vaughan.Gething@llyw.cymru</u> Correspondence.Vaughan.Gething@gov.wales

Bae Caerdydd • Cardiff Bay Caerdydd • Cardiff CF99 1NA

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

We welcome receiving correspondence in Welsh. Any correspondence received in Welsh will be answered in Welsh and corresponding in Welsh will not lead to a delay in responding.

Bill provisions

Duty of Quality

Turning to the provisions in the Bill, the Explanatory Memorandum sets out the evidence base for adopting a new, broader duty of quality¹ and the benefits the new duty will bring to individuals, healthcare professionals and NHS bodies². Improvements in quality will benefit patients on a population as well as an individual basis.

As we discussed, the new duty is broader in scope and different in nature to the current duty of quality within the Health and Social Care (Community Health and Standards) Act 2003. The new duty takes us beyond the current duty's rather narrow focus on service standards and quality of services provided to the individual. It will require NHS bodies and the Welsh Ministers (in relation to health matters) to exercise their functions in a particular way, considering how, through all the decisions they make, they can improve the quality of health services. Through this approach, quality improvement will become an embedded and integral part of their decision-making.

As explained to the Committee, the bodies subject to the duty will need to comply in a system-wide way, based on the internationally accepted definition that outlines six domains of health care quality³, put forward by the then Institute of Medicine.

As I have advised the Committee, it is intended that we will produce guidance to support and assist NHS bodies in the implementation of this duty. The nature of the guidance will be similar in many respects to that which supported the introduction of the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. For example, it will include a range of case studies to show how NHS bodies could demonstrate they have applied the principles of quality in order to secure improvement. A draft outline for the guidance is enclosed at **Annex 2**.

Duty of candour

In relation to the duty of candour, this will build on work that has already been undertaken by the Welsh Government and the NHS in Wales to ensure our NHS providers are open and honest when things go wrong and will support the drive towards a system that is proactively learning and improving.

In the Explanatory Memorandum we have set out why an organisational duty of candour is required, the policy objectives we wish to achieve by its introduction and the purpose of the legislation⁴. There is evidence to demonstrate that increased openness, transparency and candour are associated with the delivery of higher quality health and social care⁵.

https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/272465/9789241513906-eng.pdf?ua=1 Department of Health and Social Care and The Rt Hon Jeremy Hunt MP. Good care costs less [Internet]. GOV.UK. 2014 [cited 1 April 2019]. Available from: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/good-care-costs-less

¹ See pages 10-16 and 50-51.

² See pages 66-67.

³ See page 11.

⁴ See pages 17 to 23.

⁵ World Health Organization, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, and The World Bank. Delivering quality health services: a global imperative for universal health coverage. Internet]. Geneva: 2018. Available from:

However, there are also purely human considerations behind my decision to introduce the duty. We know the overwhelming majority of providers of both health and social care want to deliver a high quality, safe and compassionate service. However, equally, we know that despite these intentions, from time to time, things can and do go wrong and people suffer harm.

In both health and social care, service users have an ongoing relationship with their care or treatment provider. How the provider reacts when something goes wrong can have a huge impact on the quality of that vital relationship and the level of trust the service user has in the organisation. The introduction of the duty of candour for NHS providers will extend and strengthen the framework for informing and supporting individuals who experience an adverse outcome and will help to preserve the integrity of that ongoing relationship.

I have already provided the Committee with the Statement of Policy Intent for the regulations required at section 4 of the Bill that will set out the duty of candour procedure⁶. In addition to this, enclosed at **Annex 3** is a draft outline of the statutory guidance, which will be produced and published to support the introduction of the duty. The regulations, will be the subject of consultation and scrutiny by the Assembly. This work will be developed with the aid of a working group comprised of clinicians, other professionals concerned and lay representatives.

I have also, in **Annex 4**, set out how the duty is approached in England, Scotland and social care here in Wales. This includes our rationale for the approach taken in the Bill.

Sanctions

In the Committee sessions to date, we have also discussed why I am not proposing to introduce a bespoke sanctions regime to support the duties of quality and candour. This is because we are aiming to create a culture where improvements in quality and an ethos of openness, transparency, learning and improvement are paramount. I support placing an emphasis on creating the right environments for change and systems leadership, which is wider than financial incentives and blunt sanctions alone. The mandatory annual reports, providing an account of how NHS bodies and providers have responded to the duties, will add to existing sources of intelligence used by the Wales Audit Office and Healthcare Inspectorate Wales to assess the governance and delivery of quality services. Any concerns will be raised and considered under the NHS Escalation and Intervention Arrangements.

In the wider context, one of the actions within *A Healthier Wales* was to introduce a range of 'levers for change'. These are being developed with a focus on creating the conditions for systems and behaviour change.

A report by the Wales Centre for Public Policy "Supporting Improvement in Health Boards" published in April 2019 recognises that a whole systems approach is required to improve performance (in its widest sense) by health boards, supported by the right conditions and environment for change.

⁶ http://www.senedd.assembly.wales/documents/s90279/Statement%20of%20Policy%20Intent.pdf

 $^{^{7}\} https://www.wcpp.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/Supporting-improvements-in-health-boards.pdf$

The learning from the report will be considered as the proposals for Levers for Change evolve and are applied in tandem with the establishment of the NHS Executive.

Citizen Voice Body

In relation to the Citizen Voice Body provisions, we spent some time at Committee considering the current structure of the Board of CHCs in Wales, appointments to the Board and how voluntary members are appointed to the local Community Health Councils. Comparisons were drawn and questions were asked about how the Board of the proposed new Citizen Voice Body will be appointed and what arrangements will be in place for the recruitment of volunteer members. **Annex 5** summarises the current CHC arrangements and those proposed for the Citizen Voice Body.

In addition, as part of my commitment to set out to the Committee what guidance we intend to issue, I enclose at **Annex 6** a draft outline of my key expectations for how the Citizen Voice Body will operate. This outline takes full account of the fact that the new Body, given the nature of the functions it will exercise, will be operationally independent of the Welsh Government.

Implementation timescales

It is anticipated, that if passed, the Bill will receive Royal Assent in April 2020.

As indicated in the Regulatory Impact Assessment, we intend to commence the provisions that will bring the new duty of quality into force in summer 2021. This will give us sufficient time to ensure the guidance, as outlined at Annex 2, is developed in partnership and is fit for purpose and that all staff have completed the training that is necessary to successfully implement the duty. It is also our intention to commence the power to appoint Vice Chairs of NHS Trusts at this time.

For the duty of candour, we are working towards a commencement date in spring 2022. Before we can bring the duty into force we will prepare and consult upon the candour procedure regulations and, as explained in Annex 3, we will also make the necessary amendments to the existing Putting Things Right regulations. Again we will need to ensure that all staff complete the necessary training and the statutory guidance is finalised prior to commencing these provisions. As previously stated, within the Explanatory Memorandum, it is also our policy intention to bring forward regulations under the Care Standards Act 2000 to place a duty of candour on regulated providers of independent health care in Wales. We will also consult on these and the intention is to bring them into force at the same time as the candour provisions in the Bill.

In terms of the Citizen Voice Body, it is intended to establish the new Body with operational effect from October 2021. As with the establishment of any new Body, it will take time to engage with staff over staff transfers, source appropriate accommodation and follow due procurement process for contracts, including for ICT and services.

I look forward to providing further evidence to the Committee in due course.

I am copying this letter to the Chairs of the Finance Committee and the Constitutional and Legislative Affairs Committee.

Yours sincerely,

Vaughan Gething AC/AM Y Gweinidog lechyd a Gwasanaethau Cymdeithasol

Minister for Health and Social Services

Areas consulted on in the White Paper but not brought forward in the Bill

How will this be taken forward?

Health board membership and composition; and the role of the board secretary Health Boards and NHS Trusts are now operating in a different landscape to when they were first established. The long term plan - "A Healthier Wales" looks to bolster and reinforce the existing planning (IMTP) system, but advocates for a transformation in the way health and care services are delivered in Wales. Legislation such as the Well-being of Future Generations 2015 has also set the path for a shift in the way services are delivered in Wales and NHS Boards must be organised in such a way they can most effectively meet future challenges.

Changes to NHS Board membership and composition will require amendment to existing regulations and establishment orders. Board structures should reflect organisational structures which, in turn, should reflect what and how health and care services are provided for and accessed by patients. Any changes to board structures, however, should be managed carefully, so not to compound issues we are looking to remedy. Therefore, changes to overall board size and composition of NHS bodies needs to be considered within the wider context and systems. Further policy work is being undertaken on this basis with the purpose of developing a series of options for consideration and discussion with partner organisations. We want to progress with involving and engaging key stakeholders in the development of policy on future proposals. We can consider then what we need to do, if anything, about the membership and composition of boards, with a view to taking forward any required changes to secondary legislation by Spring 2021. Any changes to the regulations will be subject to a separate Explanatory Memorandum and Regulatory Impact Assessment and consultation.

With regard to NHS Board Secretaries, the role of the Board Secretary is crucial to the ongoing development and maintenance of a strong governance framework within boards and is a key source of advice and support to the Chair and other board members. The Board Secretary acts as the guardian of good governance. We are investigating, through engagement with the NHS, how Model Standing Orders may be amended to provide a clearer role for the Board Secretary, support the integrity of the role and prevent the role from being compromised. We are taking this work forward with a view to introducing any changes in 2020/21.

Reform of the Inspectorates/ Healthcare regulation and inspection; and We want to ensure the system of regulation and inspection across health and social services is aligned and future-proofed in order to provide the relevant assurances to support improvement within organisations from a person-centred perspective. There should be a consistent approach to inspection and to examining the quality and safety of services received. People expect the

common standards

inspectorates to work together where health and care services overlap.

Work has begun to scope the legislative requirements mapping out the regulatory gaps and considering the type of inspectorate / regulator needed; whether light touch/compliance-focussed/supports improvement etc. and how the context will align to A Healthier Wales and proposals for integration and the new citizen voice body. To ensure the legislative framework is fit for purpose and will meet the need of continually evolving healthcare service provision, it was determined that this area would be considered separately.

In the interim, we intend to utilise existing powers to incrementally develop HIW's capacity and capabilities, to achieve a more sustainable position, allowing it to be ready to respond to any future new legislative framework. Work is already underway to enable this and further proposals, when developed, will be subject to full consultation.

As part of this we can again consider whether HIW should be established as an independent body and indeed whether it should merge with CIW, to further support the integration of health and social care.

Joint complaints handling

The consultation on the White Paper indicated that there was some support for the idea of joint investigations, but many respondents appeared not to have grasped the proposal related to complaints that span health <u>and</u> social care.

Officials will be further engaging with NHS Wales organisations, local government and other bodies to discuss ways of making the process simpler for people who have complaints that span both areas.

In particular, consideration will be given to utilising existing legislative powers to enable a person who wishes to make a complaint about health and social services matters to only have to make one complaint to trigger both procedures.

Service change

In the area of service change, further work determined that proposals can be delivered under existing powers using a mixture of guidance and ministerial directions.

The current guidance needs fundamental change to ensure it is fit for the future. The new service change policy needs to work in the context of the changing legislative landscape, including the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015, and the Bill provisions on quality and the replacement of the CHCs with the new Citizen Voice Body. It will also need to be framed to take account of the recommendations of the Parliamentary Review of Health and Social Care and the Welsh Government's response to those recommendations in "A Healthier Wales".

The intention is to bring new guidance into force to coincide with the establishment of the new Citizen Voice Body in Autumn 2021.

HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE (QUALITY & ENGAGEMENT) (WALES) BILL DRAFT OUTLINE: GUIDANCE ON THE DUTY OF QUALITY FOR NHS BODIES

Background

The Health and Social Care (Quality & Engagement) (Wales) Bill ("the Bill") includes a duty of quality ("the duty") that requires NHS bodies – local health boards, NHS Trusts and special health authorities – in Wales to exercise their functions view to securing improvement in the quality of health services.

This includes, but is not limited to:

- (a) the effectiveness of health services;
- (b) the safety of health services; and
- (c) the experience of individuals to whom health services are provided.

In order to comply with the duty, NHS bodies will need to demonstrate that they are outcome focused when making decisions across their functions and, as part of the reporting process mandated within the Bill, will have to assess the extent to which they have led to an improvement in outcomes. This means that NHS bodies will have to be able to evidence how the actions they have taken have resulted in improved outcomes for service users.

This aims to ensure a whole system approach to quality, replacing the current duty within Section 45(1) of the Health and Social Care (Community Health and Standards) Act 2003 which has been too narrowly interpreted as simply relating to clinical services and putting assurance (control) arrangements in place to monitor these.

Enacting this broader duty of quality, more in keeping with how we now want NHS bodies to work, will strengthen actions and decision making to drive improvements in quality that will focus on the outcomes for the people of Wales.

Welsh Ministers will also be under this duty in respect of their health related functions.

This document sets out a draft outline for those areas we would expect the guidance for NHS bodies to cover.

Whilst the primary audience of this guidance will be those to whom it will apply, i.e. all staff within NHS bodies, including Board Members, its development will be informed by the views of, and it will be written in such a way as to be understood by, service users (and the wider public).

Introduction

This section will set the overall context for the new duty and how it is a key lever in helping realise the expectations and vision set out in *A Healthier Wales* and its key emphasis on driving change and improvement. Notably a whole system approach that will be equitable, delivering the same high quality of care and achieving more equal outcomes for everyone in Wales.

It will particularly describe the overall quality framework that bodies must have in place to help achieve and evidence this: quality planning, improvement and control (assurance).

In order for NHS bodies to act in the desired way there needs to be a clear understanding of the duty. This involves understanding the that the new duty is broader than the current duty in the 2003 Act and more in keeping with how we now want NHS bodies to work. This will strengthen actions and decision making to drive improvements in quality.

This section would specifically provide:

- an overview of the duty;
- an explanation as to why the duty is being introduced and the key policy objectives, including how it helps to achieve a system-wide focus on quality and continuous improvement;
- a high level overview of how the duty builds on the existing quality assurance infrastructure within the Welsh NHS;
- how it is intended the duty would form part of the Welsh Government's wider and continuous approach towards a health and social care system that is always striving to secure improvement in the quality of services, and therefore outcomes for service users; and
- how it supports the five ways of working under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015, by encouraging long-term thinking and collaborative action.

Aim of the guidance

This section would explain the aims and purpose of the guidance. It would include detail on:

- how the Bill (Act) and guidance should be read together, to fully understand the expectations of the duty;
- how implementation of the duty should be supported by training and processes within NHS bodies; and
- how the guidance has been developed in partnership with clinicians, patients and members of the public, so as to contain illustrative examples and case studies and to ensure it is clear and capable of being understood by all.

It would also address the key implementation issues which may be experienced as a result of the introduction of the new duty, including learning from other parts of the UK (where comparable), and would provide good practice case studies where appropriate.

Finally, it could also include information about how the guidance will be reviewed and updated.

Understanding the meaning of 'quality'

This section would further describe what is meant by 'quality' as to ensure the intent of the Bill is fully understood, in a practical sense.

This would need to cover details on:

- the definition of quality in the context of the duty i.e. the internationally accepted

- definition embracing six domains: safe, effective, person centred, equitable, efficient and timely.
- how it should apply i.e. to whole processes and across all functions of an NHS body, within the context of the health and well-being needs of their populations:
- what it means for considerations and decisions made by Boards, as well as what it means for frontline staff in their day to day work; and
- how the new duty is broader in scope and different in nature to the current duty of quality in Section 45 of the Health and Social Care (Community Health and Standards) Act 2003.

How will the duty work in practice?

The new duty will require NHS bodies to exercise their functions in a particular way and consider how they can improve quality on an ongoing basis when they exercise all of their functions. Improving quality will have to become embedded and an integral part of their decision-making. This section would provide supporting detail on how the duty is intended to work in practice.

It will provide details on:

- how the quality of all services should be considered at a wider population level embedding quality considerations at the heart of decision-making processes;
- how broadening the consideration of quality will encourage bodies to:
 - work with their neighbouring health boards and cross-sector partners to reduce unwarranted variation and health inequality, including tackling inequity within its open population and working with partners to address this; and
 - promote the sharing of resources and expertise which will in turn unlock more opportunities to improve the effectiveness, safety and quality of services.
- the need for NHS bodies to become much more outcome-focused when making
 decisions and to think in a different way when considering what steps they will take
 to secure improvements in services including how they deliver improvements
 which create services that influence the whole life course, improving health and
 well-being outcomes, reducing health inequalities and ultimately reducing demand
 on statutory services;
- how the duty applies to NHS bodies that do not directly provide clinical services –
 reflecting the impact that improvements in the quality of health services can be
 achieved through improvements to backroom services, such as procurement
 processes or ICT capability; and
- how it is expected that NHS bodies should include within local commissioning arrangements the need for data on quality/outcomes from their providers.

It will also illustrate how complying with the duty will contribute to and influence the existing quality assurance infrastructure and inform quality planning and improvement priorities. This should inform:

- progress towards the national objectives associated with the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015;
- NHS bodies' own Quality and Safety Committees and Board meetings;
- the annual NHS planning process Integrated Medium Term Plans (IMTPs);
- progress against the NHS delivery and outcome framework requirements; and
- compliance with health and care standards and relevant guidance, set by the Welsh Ministers.

Finally, this section will also need to provide illustrative examples and case studies around how organisations could apply the principles of duty in order to secure improvement. For example a visible difference will be within Board and Committee papers and minutes, as decisions made by NHS bodies will be clearly documented so as to demonstrate how they are being informed by service improvement considerations. This will help contextualise and reinforce any learning points.

The duty to report

The reporting requirements represent a considerable step forward, as the existing duty has no such reporting requirement, and should be seen as an important lever in further increasing transparency and accountability of NHS bodies in regard to their decisions, identified priorities and the allocation of resources to do so. It is an important mechanism in helping to address the findings of the OECD quality review in 2016 where they concluded that LHBs were showing less innovation and fewer radical approaches to system change and quality improvement than might have been expected.

The reports will need to make explicit how the delivery of the duty has led and will continue to lead to improvements in quality - including an assessment of the extent of any improvement in quality outcomes including the effectiveness and safety of services, along with the patient experience, achieved during the reporting period. This will also enable improvements in quality to be monitored over time with milestones set as required where improvements are likely to a number of years to secure the anticipated improvements in outcomes.

This section would therefore provide guidance on how NHS bodies can demonstrate they have complied with the duty via their annual quality reports, mandated in the Bill. This section will therefore provide details on:

- the timescale for the reports to be produced and how and where they should be published:
- the format in which the reports should be published;
- further details on the expected content of the report, for example, including how key
 decisions and actions taken within the reporting period have led to service
 improvements and better outcomes and how the NHS body intends to secure
 improvement in identified areas over the next year (or more); and
- how NHS bodies should record, maintain and monitor improvements in services and outcomes so as to be able to reference robust evidence in demonstrating how they have complied with the duty and secured improvements in outcomes for service users.

This section would also explain how the new reports will replace and build on the current Annual Quality Statements, to reflect that the new reports will become a whole system document – one which has a wider focus and greater rounded evidence to demonstrate quality improvement across an organisation and in some cases across organisational boundaries, where the provision of services are arranged through other NHS bodies within Wales.

Staff training and support

Moving NHS bodies to a position where they are more routinely and actively focusing on quality and continuous improvement is likely to involve a combination of leadership, cultural and behavioural changes. The Explanatory Memorandum at paragraphs 180-189 detail a range of training and resources to embed these new ways of working at all levels. This section would outline our expectations of NHS bodies in relation to changes required, including signposting training and support for staff in respect of the duty.

It may also provide an overview of what NHS bodies should consider when developing any local policies to support the duty.

FAQs

This section would set out a series of anticipated common questions, supported by answers. It could also reference any training or additional information for further learning.

HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE (QUALITY & ENGAGEMENT) (WALES) BILL DRAFT OUTLINE: STATUTORY GUIDANCE ON THE DUTY OF CANDOUR

Background

The Health and Social Care (Quality & Engagement) (Wales) Bill ("the Bill") includes the power to make regulations which detail the process to be followed by NHS bodies when the duty of candour has been triggered. The regulations, which will be the subject of public consultation, will be supported by statutory guidance.

The intention is to convene a working party made up of clinicians (representing primary, secondary care) and service user representatives to collaborate in the development of the statutory guidance to ensure it is complete, relevant, clear and accessible to the service and the public.

Evidence demonstrates that increased openness, transparency and candour are linked with the delivery of higher quality health and social care. It shows organisations with open and transparent cultures are more likely to spend time learning from incidents, rather than trying to hide or be overly defensive about issues, and they are more likely to have processes and systems in place to support staff when things go wrong.

For patients, when something goes wrong, the majority of individuals and their loved ones want to be told honestly what happened, receive appropriate after-treatment care and support, be reassured that everything is being done to learn from what went wrong and trust that the same thing won't happen again. The duty of candour will help achieve this.

The proposed duty of candour will require NHS bodies to follow a set process when an adverse outcome occurs and the duty is triggered. The duty is placed at organisational level which will help create the conditions for health professionals to discharge their professional duties of candour by ensuring they have support of the organisation they work for. In order for organisations to meet the obligations placed on them in the Bill, all staff will need to act in a way that complies with the duty. All NHS bodies will need to have comprehensive policies and procedures in place to enable staff to do so effectively.

This document sets out a draft outline for those areas we would expect the statutory guidance to cover.

Introduction

In order to create a whole system approach to candour; encourage organisational learning; encourage staff to speak openly about concerns and to support NHS bodies to build on the work underpinned by Putting Things Right¹, there must be a fundamental understanding of the intent behind the duty of candour. Therefore, this section of the guidance would seek to set out the legislative framework and explain the policy intent behind the duty in a straight forward and accessible way.

¹ Information about Putting Things Right [Internet]. Putting things right. 2018 [cited 4 April 2019]. Available from: http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sites3/page.cfm?orgid=932&pid=50738

This section would provide:

- an overview of the duty of candour ("the duty") within the Bill and the supporting regulations which set out the procedure to be followed when the duty is triggered;
- how it is intended the duty would form part of the Welsh Government's wider and continuing approach towards a health and social care system that is always listening, learning and improving - which has the trust and confidence of service users and their families:
- an explanation as to why the duty is being introduced and the key policy objectives, including how it helps to achieve a system-wide approach to being open and honest when things go wrong;
- details of how the duty builds on the "Being Open" principles that are embedded within the existing Putting Things Right arrangements (which set out process for managing concerns, including complaints and serious incidents within NHS Wales);
 and
- how the guidance has been co-produced with clinicians and patient representatives and contains illustrative examples and case studies to ensure it is clear and able to be understood by all.

This section would also explain that the duty is ultimately to serve service users by ensuring that when an adverse outcome occurs, service users are informed, provided with an apology and offered support, and subsequently provided with feedback on investigations and the steps taken to prevent a recurrence, and separately to ensure organisational learning.

It would also underline the importance of ensuring staff who have provided treatment that has triggered the duty can also receive support from their employer.

The new duty aims to foster and promote a culture of openness and learning within NHS organisations. It is not about preventing bullying, victimization or harassment, nor is it about protecting whistleblowers. The law, guidance and best practice in relation to these matters are dealt with in separate legislation and within existing NHS processes and procedures. However, it is anticipated the duty will make it easier for individual staff members to be open and honest with service users when things go wrong and to receive support to enable this.

Aim of the guidance

This section would explain the aims and purpose of the guidance. It would also explain that, in accordance with section 10 of the Bill, when exercising any functions connected with the duty of candour, an NHS body must have regard to guidance issued by the Welsh Ministers.

This section would explain how the guidance aims to provide a framework of best practice that would assist providers of NHS services in the implementation of the duty. It would seek to guide NHS providers to develop local policies, guidance and procedures to support local implementation of the duty in a manner that is tailored to the particular services they provide. Ultimately being open with patients and their representatives, when things go wrong, should feel like the right thing to do.

It would also address the key implementation issues which may be experienced as a result of the introduction of the new duty, including learning from other parts of the UK, and would provide good practice case studies where appropriate.

This section will include detail on:

- how the guidance and regulations have been developed in collaboration with the
 Wales Partnership Forum (which is made up of representatives from the NHS
 workforce, employers and Welsh Government) and Trade Union engagement with a
 view to it being used as an 'All-Wales model' in support of a consistent approach
 throughout health board areas;
- how the Act, regulations and guidance should be read together, and how the duty will be aligned with the Putting Things Right arrangements; and
- how the duty is designed to create an environment that is supportive of staff with concerns, feeling able to raise these with their employer and be sure they would not suffer any detriment as a result of voicing those concerns.

It could also include information about how the guidance would be reviewed and updated.

Finally, it will explain how the duty is separate from the All Wales Staff Raising Concerns (Whistleblowing) Policy², which is in place in every Local Health Board and NHS Trust in Wales.

Trigger for the duty

The Bill sets out two conditions which must be met for the duty to be triggered:

- the person to whom health care is being or has been provided by a NHS body has suffered an adverse outcome; and
- the health care was or may have been a factor in the service user suffering that outcome.

A service user is to be treated as having suffered an adverse outcome if he or she experiences or the circumstances are such that he or she could experience any unexpected or unintended harm that is more than minimal.

The guidance would provide clarity on the range of circumstances under which the duty can be triggered and what this would mean for the people to whom the duty applies.

We have pursued a deliberate policy of not defining what "more than minimal" harm means on the face of the Bill or in regulations. Instead, we have learned from the experience of England and Scotland where attempts were made in legislation to define the thresholds of harm needed to trigger their duties. We intend to define what is meant by more than minimal harm in the guidance.

² NHS Confederation employment policy and procedures [Internet]. [Cited 25 July 2019]. Available from: https://www.nhsconfed.org/regions-and-eu/welsh-nhs-confederation/nhs-wales-employers/our-work/employment-policy-and-procedures

There are a number of reasons for this. Firstly we think it is right the threshold that triggers the duty should be developed with the assistance of a working group comprised of clinicians and service users. Secondly, the description of 'more than minimal harm' is complex due to the range and nature of care provided across the NHS. It is possible to provide a much more meaningful definition, backed by illustrative examples and case studies, in guidance. The key aim is to ensure the definition is fit for purpose across all NHS settings, assists in the successful implementation of the duty and is accessible to service users and clinicians. Ultimately it is to promote a culture of openness and honesty with services users and enable staff to focus on learning and improvement.

It is expected the threshold would be developed having regard to existing definitions of harm currently in use in the NHS in Wales such as those used in the National Reporting and Learning System³ (the system for reporting patient safety incidents in England and Wales), or if applicable, its successor system.

It is also intended that the guidance will provide worked examples of cases where the duty will be triggered. The intention here is to provide a range of examples from the obvious through to scenarios where the application of the duty is, perhaps, less obvious. Here, for example, the guidance will make it clear the duty is triggered not only when more than minimal harm is known to have occurred but in cases where such harm might occur in the future. Two examples may include:

- If a person suffers a fall and a fracture is not identified on the x-ray while in A&E, but is identified on a review of the x-ray a week later. In this case the duty of candour would be triggered at the point at which the body becomes <u>aware</u> the x-ray results showed a fracture <u>not</u> when it is known whether the patient has suffered harm from the failure to make a timely diagnosis. A person suffers an adverse outcome if that person suffers more than minimal harm or the circumstances are such that the person could experience any unintended or unexpected harm that is more than minimal. Clearly in the example mentioned there is potential for the delay in treatment to have caused more than minimal harm that was unintended or unexpected and so the duty is triggered.
- An error in the administration of medication on discharge may not result in a patient suffering immediate harm. However the duty of candour would be triggered at the point at which the body becomes <u>aware</u> of the error <u>not</u> when they become aware of any harm being suffered by the patient. Again this is because a medication error, unless it is very minor, clearly has the potential to cause unexpected or unintended harm that is more than minimal.

This section could also address some of the particular circumstances that may arise in triggering the duty, and how the NHS body should deal with them, such as:

- if the adverse outcome trigging the duty is brought to the attention of the NHS provider by the patient or their family member/advocate;
- the case is 'borderline' and a judgement is required as to whether the threshold has been met, and the duty triggered;
- where there is more than one NHS provider involved in an incident;

³ Patient safety Welsh Government services and information [Internet]. GOV.WALES. 2019 [cited 25 July 2019]. Available from: https://gov.wales/patient-safety

- where more than one incident or a chain of events has occurred:

Finally, the guidance would need to provide detail on when the duty will not be triggered. Such instances would include:

- when a near miss has occurred. A "near miss" is an event that might have resulted in more than minimal harm to the patient but the error that would have caused the harm is noticed and rectified before harm can be caused. By their very definition, near misses are not covered by the duty of candour as there is no potential for any harm to be caused to the patient. However, it is important to learn from near misses and the guidance will clearly signpost the action that NHS bodies need to take to respond to and learn from near misses to prevent recurrence; or
- when harm occurs as a result of the medical condition itself and is solely attributable to the person's underlying illness or condition.

Notification

It is commonly recognised that when things go wrong, patients and their families expect three things:

- be told honestly what happened;
- to know what would be done to deal with the harm caused; and,
- to know what would be done to prevent the same thing happening again.

These expectations are the cornerstone of the duty of candour and form the basis underpinning the 'candour procedure' which would be set out in regulations. It is expected the regulations would set out detail such as the form, content and timing of the notification, such as:

- the timescale for the notification to be given:
- how the notification should be provided;
- detail of what should be included e.g. that the duty has come into effect and what this means:
- the identity of the 'nominated individual' who will be the service user's point of contact in respect of the notification;
- detail of any further enquiries or reviews to be carried out by an NHS provider in respect of the circumstances in which the duty came into effect;
- the need to keep records; and
- the requirement to report annually on the discharge of the duty.

In support of these regulations, it is expected the guidance would provide further supporting detail on how the duty is aligned with other processes, such as the Serious Incident Framework contained within the Putting Things Right guidance⁴.

It is also expected that the guidance will need to cover how the notification element of the duty works in practice. This may include detail on apologising and where a service user or their representative can obtain further information, for example:

⁴ Putting Things Right guidance [Internet]. Putting things right. 2018 [cited 4 April 2019]. Available from: http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/documents/861/Healthcare%20Quality%20-%20Guidance%20-%20Dealing%20with%20concerns%20about%20the%20NHS%20-%20Version%203%20-%20CLEAN%20VERSION%20%20-%2020140122.pdf

- apologising what an apology means in the context of the duty, when to apologise and how to deliver a meaningful apology; and
- further enquiries the need to offer the service user, or their representative, the opportunity to express their views, for example considering any questions they would wish to have answered through a review of the circumstances.

It will also include detail on the types of records which should be kept. It may also address some of the particular circumstances that may arise during the notification process:

- the identification of an appropriate representative for notification purposes ("notified individual") in cases where this is not the service user themselves e.g.:
 - where the service user is a child or lacks mental capacity;
 - where a provider is unable to contact the service user;
 - where the service user does not wish to be contacted; and
 - where the service user has died.
- best practice advice on determining who should be the nominated point of contact for the NHS provider. They would be responsible for ongoing communication with the service user or their representative:
 - including where more than one NHS provider is involved in an event namely that a single nominated individual should act on behalf of all relevant organisations
 - situations where it may be deemed reasonable or necessary for Local Health Boards to provide support and assistance to, primary care providers to help them discharge the duty.
- if other than the nominated point of contact, determining who is the appropriate person to notify the individual of the triggering of the duty this may involve:
 - consideration of the nature of the incident;
 - their relationship with the service user or their representative:
 - the skills and experience of the nominated point of contact; and
 - any specific requirements the service user or their representative may have, such as preferred method or language of communication, appropriate to their age, level of understanding and taking into account any specific conditions which may be relevant.
- how the notification process would work if the adverse outcome trigging the duty is brought to the attention of the NHS body by the patient or their family member/advocate.
- what to do if some information is not yet available or if the NHS provider needs information from the service user, or their representative, as part of their enquiries; and
- instances where there is a delay in notification.

Support for the service user at the notification stage

Some service users may find it distressing to learn an adverse outcome they have experienced may have been the result of treatment they received, and there will also be situations where some service users may have difficulty understanding the information provided in the notification.

This section of the guidance will seek to outline how a provider of NHS services can

ensure it is offering appropriate and proportionate support to service users as part of the notification process. This may include:

- when it may be appropriate for an NHS provider to offer support to a service user, even though in many cases it will not be required;
- practical examples of the nature and level of the support and remedial care that may be appropriate in different circumstances;
- how some service users may have difficulty understanding information provided in the notification;
- an explanation of how the duty links to the arrangements currently in operation as part of Putting Things Right; and
- sign posting to support services such as specialist advice and advocacy or arranging communication support or interpreters.

Communication with the notified individual post notification

Effective communication is about more than just exchanging information. This section of the guidance would seek to provide guidance for NHS bodies on how they should maintain communication with service users, or their families, post notification to ensure messages are clear, avoiding, wherever possible, frustration and conflicts. It could include details on:

- engaging with the service user, or their representative, to discuss the content of the notification:
- understanding and managing expectations around the further enquiries or reviews the NHS provider should undertake and communicating realistic timescales;
- ensuring that appropriate support, where needed, has been put in place
- making arrangements for ongoing communication including involvement in any subsequent inquiry/review;
- communicating the outcomes or results of any further inquiries /reviews:
- how to handle requests for further information from the service user, or their representative;
- where the service user, or their representative, contacts someone other than the 'nominated individual';
- how to conduct communications where more than one NHS provider is involved in the inquiries;
- signposting to the Putting Things Right arrangements and advocacy support;
- what to do if the service user, or their representative, decides to take legal action following notification; and
- the requirement to keep records.

Enquiries/ reviews

All cases in which there is an adverse outcome that triggers the duty will require some level of inquiry or review to be undertaken, in order for the body to understand and explain what has happened and why. In line with Putting Things Right principles, an enquiry/investigation that is proportionate to the harm caused will need to be conducted.

This section would make links to the Putting Things Right guidance which includes serious incident reporting requirements, and would clarify the steps to be taken by a NHS provider under the duty when either inquiries or an investigation is required as a result of an adverse outcome experienced by a service user. The Putting Things Right regulations will be amended to ensure the duty of candour procedure is embedded within its process.

This section would also outline the intent behind the duty; namely that investigations should not be used to highlight individual failures or apportion blame, but to enable learning and improvement. It would provide guidance in support of investigations being conducted in keeping with this intent, including how they can be used as tools to support organisational reflection and learning and to help ensure openness and honesty is a normal part of organisational culture across the NHS in Wales.

It would also provide guidance on how bodies can document investigations to collate the types of evidence required to demonstrate compliance with the duty while ensuring a supportive environment whereby all staff in NHS Wales are actively encouraged to be open and honest and feel safe and supported when indicating the duty should be triggered.

Reporting

This section would highlight how being open and honest:

- provides opportunities for both the reporting body and other providers to learn from what happened;
- contributes to generating the cumulative data and evidence required to drive improvement; and
- encourages decisions about services to be based on what matters most the outcome for current and future service users and their families.

Requiring bodies to report on an annual basis will encourage individuals and organisations to reflect and learn; promoting a culture of openness and transparency in the system, which will in turn promote patient trust in the health service; and provide an annual baseline to help identify where services need support to improve with a view to avoiding future incidents.

This section would provide guidance for NHS bodies on the reporting requirements under the duty as set out within the Act. This would include further details on:

- whom the duty to report falls upon, including in circumstances where more than one NHS body was involved in the provision of the care and treatment;
- when to produce the report i.e. as soon as practicable after the end of each financial year;
- the content of the report including, as required within the Bill, how many times the duty has been triggered, a brief description of the circumstances in which the duty came into effect, and any steps taken by the provider with a view of preventing similar circumstances arising in the future;
- the requirement for primary care providers to prepare a report and supply this to any Local Health Boards they have arrangements with to provide NHS care;
- collation and incorporation of primary care providers' annual reports within those produced by a Local Health Board;
- alignment with the annual Putting Things Right Report; and
- the requirements for publication of the report and to make it easily accessible.

This section may also set out the processes for record keeping, including that all incidents triggering the duty should be recorded on local incident management systems in line with their local policies, and are coded as triggering the duty.

This section may also set out:

- how Local Health Boards and NHS Trusts should use the data gathered, through reporting annually on candour, to help inform the new annual quality reports; and
- how providers of NHS care can evidence they are promoting a culture that encourages candour and learning that stems from it.

Separately, this section would set out that the expectation that NHS providers should include, within local commissioning arrangements, the need for data on candour from the provider.

Staff support and training

When something has gone wrong, the feelings of staff should not be forgotten as although an investigation will be carried out sensitively, staff may feel they are at fault and consequently be less ready to ask for assistance if they are feeling under pressure or distressed. Whilst some investigations can be handled quickly, some can take months. In these circumstances, an organisation must be aware of the impact this may have on the wellbeing of their employees.

This section would outline our expectations of NHS providers in relation to providing support for staff on an ongoing basis; providing an overview of what providers should consider when developing local policies for managers of staff involved in traumatic/stressful events and the staff themselves. It would reinforce how the health and wellbeing of the NHS workforce is paramount to delivering effective patient care and fulfilling the visions set out in A Healthier Wales and in particular the Quadruple Aim. For example this could include signposting:

- the intended training, additional materials and supporting documentation which would be publicly available (details of these are contained within the Regulatory Impact Assessment supporting the Bill at paragraphs 261-279);
- well-being support for staff who may have been involved in incidents that result in harm: and
- how NHS providers can work collaboratively with Trade Unions to ensure that staff feel confident to raise concerns freely.

Technical section

This section would explain what is meant by the term "NHS body" in the Bill i.e. which bodies are subject to the duty of candour. It would also explain which organisation is responsible for complying with the duty in situations where one body provides services on behalf of another body.

It would also explain that the Welsh duty of candour applies in relation to treatment provided by NHS providers in Wales. However, if a Health Board makes arrangements for a Welsh resident to receive NHS care in England, it is the English duty of candour that would apply.

It would also make clear that the triggering of the duty does not mean the treatment provided was negligent. Section 2 of the Compensation Act 2006 which applies in relation to England and Wales provides that an apology, offer of treatment or other redress shall

not of itself amount to an admission of negligence or breach of statutory duty.

FAQs

This section would set out a series of anticipated common questions, supported by answers. It could also reference any training or additional information for further learning.

This section could use case studies to help contextualise and reinforce any learning points.

How the duty of candour operates in other UK countries

The duty of candour in the Bill seeks to provide an overarching framework which will be underpinned by regulations and guidance. It is purposely prescribed in this way as we have learnt from the duties already in place in England and Scotland i.e. in Scotland a large amount of detail is contained within primary legislation, making it unduly inflexible.

A table showing the different legislative approaches taken in England, Scotland and the Bill:

	England	Scotland	Bill
Powers	Primary legislation	Primary legislation	Primary legislation
	Health and Social Care Act 2008	Part 2 of the Health (Tobacco, Nicotine etc. and Care) (Scotland) Act 2016	
Trigger	Regulations Health and Social Care Act 2008 (Regulated Activities) Regulations 2014: Regulation 20		Regulations and statutory guidance developed with the assistance of clinicians and service users.
Procedure		Regulations Duty of Candour Procedure (Scotland)	
Notification			
Threshold		Regulations 2018	

English duty of candour:

The regulatory system in England is significantly different compared to Wales. In England, the duty of candour is imposed in regulations that apply to all services registered by the Care Quality Commission ("CQC"). Under the Health and Social Care Act 2008 ("HSCA 2008"), all providers of "regulated activities" must be registered with the CQC and must comply with the requirements of registration. "Regulated activities" are activities that relate to the provision of health and adult social care and that are set out in set out in the Health and Social Care Act 2008 (Regulated Activities) Regulations 2014 (SI 2014/2936).

The CQC monitors compliance with registration requirements. This registration includes the nomination of a 'Registered Person' who is ultimately accountable –this would usually be the Chief Executive or another senior officer.

The English duty of candour is applied only to this Registered Person. However the guidance supporting this duty explains that: "the approach taken hopes to encourage a culture of openness and transparency within health and social care services, <u>at all levels</u> within organisations".

Whilst this approach to the duty is different to what is proposed in the Bill, it intends to achieve the same effect – an organisation-wide duty of candour. The difference in approach is simply due to the fact that in Wales we do not register NHS bodies or require the nomination of a registered person.

Scottish duty of candour:

In Scotland a duty of candour was provided for in Part 2 of the Health (Tobacco, Nicotine etc. and Care) (Scotland) Act 2016 (the Scotlish Act). The duty came into force on 1 April 2018.

The duty itself is placed on the face of the Scottish Act in section 21. Section 21 describes incidents which give rise to the duty of candour procedure. The Scottish duty of candour applies to a 'registered person', which is defined within Section 25 of the Scottish Act as including a health board or someone entering into a contract with a health board to provide health services (i.e. primary care providers). This is consistent with the approach taken in Bill as it places the duty at an organisational level.

Social care duty of candour:

In Wales, the duty of candour in social care is set out within regulations made under sections 27 and 28 of the Regulation and Inspection of Social Care (Wales) Act 2016 (the Act). For example, within the Regulated Services (Service Providers and Responsible Individuals) (Wales) Regulations 2017 ("the 2017 Regulations"), Regulation 13 requires providers of regulated services to act in an open and transparent way with individuals (service users) and their representatives. Regulation 83 places the same duty on a service provider's designated 'Responsible Individual' who in respect of a body corporate ,under section 21(2) of the Act, must be a 'director or similar officer' of the body.

This regulatory duty is supported by statutory guidance which further clarifies expectations, including that service providers have policies and procedures in place to support a culture of openness and transparency, and ensure that all staff are aware of and follow them. These requirements and expectations underpin inspections undertaken by Care Inspectorate Wales. This approach seeks to embed a service-wide culture of honesty and openness – not just when things go wrong.

In addition there are a number of other requirements in the 2017 Regulations which support the duty, such:

- having systems in place to record incidents (and complaints);
- the keeping of records and a requirement to document events that would be classed as harm events; and
- that continuous improvement is demonstrated via quality of care reviews, undertaken at least every six months.

During the Health, Social Care and Sport Committee evidence session on 11 July, it was suggested that the duty of candour in social care is more specific than the duty proposed within the Bill. The approach taken in social care is broadly aligned with the Bill's candour provisions, in that it provides organisational requirements placed on the service provider and/or responsible individual - demonstrating that service providers have a culture of

improvement through continuous analysis of incidents, notifiable incidents, safeguarding matters, whistleblowing, concerns and complaints.

Cross border care:

In terms of cross border care, we have considered the application of the duty of candour within the Bill on Welsh patients who receive healthcare in England and vice versa.

Where a Welsh resident receives care from a service in England the duty of candour in England will apply rather than the Welsh duty. This arrangement will be reciprocal for English residents accessing NHS services in Wales.

The system has to operate in this way or we would have providers being subject to both the English and Welsh duties when a patient from one country receives treatment in the other, generating unnecessary duplication.

Duty of Candour Bill provision

The duty within the Bill is placed on NHS bodies and primary care providers at an organisational level and not placed on individual health care staff. However, in practice, in order to ensure the legal duty is being discharged organisations must ensure that all staff, including managers, clinicians and administrators, act in a way which complies with the duty. All organisations will need to have a comprehensive policy in place setting out how it will operate and comply with the duty and how it will expect and support its staff to do so.

An organisational duty will ensure that it is a priority, at every level within an organisation, to help achieve the behavioural change necessary to successfully implement the duty. This will support an environment, not only where professionals are acting in an open and honest manner but where organisations are actively encouraging and are receptive of this behaviour.

Whilst professional ethics and obligations are crucial, they are insufficient by themselves to ensure a culture of candour throughout an organisation and, in any case, not all staff are covered by such professional duties. Placing the duty at an organisational level helps create the conditions for all staff – clinical and administrative –both to act and be supported to act in an open and candid manner.

As set out above the approaches taken in England and Scotland to the duty of candour, and that taken in social care in Wales, align to the intent of the Bill in that they all seek to achieve an organisational approach to candour.

Furthermore, enabling the Welsh Ministers to set out the candour procedure in regulations maintains sufficient flexibility to ensure the procedure is workable and can respond to any potential need to adapt, as a result of feedback and learning from both the NHS and service users, without the need to amend primary legislation. For example, the detail may need to be amended in response to changes in models of care and working practices, to learn from the experiences of service users and to take into consideration how the procedure operates in more complex cases.

The threshold of harm that needs to be met before the duty of candour will be triggered is set within Section 3(4) of the Bill, as harm which is 'more than minimal'. However, it is considered that in order to define this in a way that is comprehensive, is straightforward to apply to different types of care and is presented in a way that is understood by both clinicians and users of services the description of this will be covered in statutory

guidance, provided for in Section 10 of the Bill. A working group will be established to develop the guidance, which will include clinicians, other professionals concerned and lay representatives. This will help ensure it is clear to both providers and service users what level of harm must occur before the duty of candour is triggered.

Both England and Scotland have produced guidance to support their duty of candour legislation. Compared to England, Scotland took a much more prescriptive approach which included the inclusion of case studies. We have learnt from this inclusion of practical examples and will use it as a model to frame the planned guidance in Wales so that our expectations in different circumstances are clearly understood.

A draft outline of this planned statutory guidance to support the duty of candour has been produced and is enclosed at **Annex 3**.

Change in approach to appointing board members

Current position with Community Health Councils (CHCs)

CHC Board Members

The national CHC Board is comprised of 12 members:

- the chair and two independent members are appointed by the Welsh Ministers through the public appointments process;
- seven members are the persons elected as chair of each of the seven regional CHCs⁵; and
- two CHC staff members, who are employed by Powys Teaching Health Board.
 These are the chief executive of the Board of CHCs and a CHC staff member who is appointed by fellow CHC staff members.

Volunteer members

Under the current CHC arrangements, the Welsh Ministers appoint 50% of volunteer members through the public appointments process, 25% are appointed by local authorities and 25% by voluntary organisations. They are appointed for a term of up to four years and may serve a maximum of two terms. In addition, CHCs may appoint co-opted members (who do not have voting rights) for a maximum period of two years.

It is becoming increasingly difficult to attract volunteer members. We know from having spoken to applicants and from discussions with the CHCs that many people find the public appointments process, which requires a formal application process and panel interview, off-putting and many able would-be candidates are deterred from applying.

In recent years we have struggled to recruit sufficient members to fill Welsh Minister-appointed vacancies on CHCs. In 2017/18 we appointed 43 members which was insufficient to fill the 55 vacancies across Wales. In our 2019 recruitment we only had 8 applicants for 34 vacancies which meant we had to extend the application period for a further four weeks. The extension only yielded a further 13 applicants. The low number of applicants persists despite investment on funding adverts in both the print media and online and concerted efforts by both the CHCs and Welsh Government to

Bill proposals

Board of Citizen Voice Body

publicise the vacancies and encourage applications.

The Bill proposes that the Welsh Ministers appoint the Board of the Citizen Voice Body. Concerns were raised at Committee and in Plenary that this approach may compromise the independence of the new Body. However, the precedent for Ministerial appointment to

⁵ In accordance with regulation 15 of the Community Health Councils (Constitution, Membership and Procedures) (Wales) Regulations 2010, the members of a CHC must elect one of their number to act as chair for a period of up to three years.

Welsh Government Sponsored Bodies is well established with, for example, the Welsh Ministers appointing the Boards of Social Care Wales, Qualifications Wales and the Higher Education Funding Council for Wales.

In addition, all appointments will be governed by the Governance Code on Public Appointments which requires all Ministerial appointments to public bodies to be the subject of open and fair competition, with appointment based on merit. The ultimate responsibility for appointments to the Body rests with the Welsh Ministers who are accountable to the National Assembly for Wales.

Paragraph 2 of Schedule 1 to the Bill governs appointments and provides that the Board shall be comprised of a Chair, a Deputy Chair and at least 7 but no more than 9 members in total.

Volunteer members of the Citizen Voice Body

As an independent body corporate, the new Body will have the power to appoint its own volunteer members. The members appointed by the Body will not be subject to the public appointments process, nor will there be imposed limits on the amount of time a person can serve as a member. Therefore, with the new Body we are removing some of the current actual and perceived barriers to membership. This has been welcomed by the current CHCs.

We have already spoken to the Wales Council for Voluntary Action and they have agreed to give us the benefit of their experience and lend us their help and support in developing a volunteering model for the new Body that is sustainable, [builds on existing networks] and helps to attract volunteers that are representative of the users of health and social services.

We have also spoken to the Patient and Client Council in Northern Ireland, a body that exercises similar functions as to those intended for the Citizen Voice Body. They have established a successful membership model that may provide a useful precedent. Their model operates on a number of levels with a large online membership who support calls for evidence, complete consultations, surveys etc. and members who are physically present and active in the work of the Body.

An active, committed and representative volunteer member base is essential to support the work of the new Body and, as set out above, consideration is already being given to how, when we are establishing the Body, we can ensure, from the outset, the membership model is fit for purpose.

As set out at paragraph 505 of the Explanatory Memorandum, in order to support the establishment of the new Body the intention is to set up an Implementation Board. One of the workstreams will be tasked with consideration of the volunteer membership model and will be comprised of representatives from the current CHCs, the WCVA, when appointed, the senior team of the new Body and other key stakeholders, including Welsh Government. As well as recruitment of members, this group will also look at matters such as training needs of volunteers.

Expectations for the Operation of the Citizen Voice Body

The Citizen Voice Body ("the Body") needs to play a vital role in ensuring the citizen voice is represented in all matters related to health and social services at a national, regional and local level.

The Body will need to engage with and develop constructive relationships with partners in Wales. That includes members of the public, health boards, trusts, special health authorities, local authorities, Regional Partnership Boards, Public Service Boards, the inspectorates, statutory commissioners, Social Care Wales, the third sector and others to ensure the voice of the citizen is represented and heard.

It will be especially important for the Body to develop strong relationships with its partners so they can share knowledge and learning of the outcomes that emerge from the views they obtain from people.

The Body will need to work with, rather than replace, for athat already exist for representing the views of citizens in matters related to health and social care, such as Citizen Panels established under the Regional Partnership Boards.

A key part of the Body's role will be to gather and represent the views of citizens with a view to providing those with responsibility for the provision of health and social care with information on the views and experience of service users to help drive improvement and achieve better outcomes.

Legal Framework

- It will be established as a Body corporate, able to employ staff and enter into contracts and leases.
- Its functions are set out on the face of the Bill.
- The Board is appointed by the Welsh Ministers through the public appointments process.
- The chief executive has accounting officer status. Welsh Ministers will specify the accounting officer's responsibilities in relation to the Body's accounts and finances.
- The Auditor General for Wales will supply the external audit function.
- The Body has the power to appoint its own volunteer members, outside the public appointments process.

Remit Letter

- Like all Welsh Government Sponsored Public Bodies, the Body will have a remit letter.
- The remit letter will set out the funding the Body is to receive from Welsh Government.
- The letter will also set out the "key deliverables" for the Body in terms of, for example, delivering its functions across health and social care services, providing services to the population of Wales on a local and national basis; being an

- organisation that is ambitious and learning and supports a culture of learning and improvement amongst staff and members etc.
- Given the nature of the functions the Body will exercise and due to the requirement in paragraph 19 of Schedule 1 to the Bill for the Body to set its objectives and priorities for the year following consultation, the remit letter will respect the need for the Body to be operationally independent, for example, having freedom to determine for itself areas for thematic reviews and engagement etc.

Annual Plan and Annual Report

- Paragraph 19 of Schedule 1 to the Bill requires the Body to produce an annual plan setting out how it proposes to exercise its functions during the coming year.
- The expectation is that the Body will give equal weight to the exercise of its functions across both health and social services.
- The plan must include a statement of the Body's objectives and priorities for the year.
- The Body is under a duty to consult with such persons it considers appropriate on its proposed objectives and priorities.
- Paragraph 20 of Schedule 1 requires the Body to produce an annual report setting out how it has exercised its functions during the year. A copy of the report must be given to the Welsh Ministers and a copy laid before the National Assembly for Wales so the actions of the Body are open to scrutiny.

Implementation Board

- The target date for establishing the new Body is 1 October 2021.
- There will not be any time lapse between the abolition of the CHCs and the
 establishment of the new Body. The clear expectation is for CHCs and health
 bodies to operate on a "business as usual basis" until the new Body is established.
- To facilitate the establishment of the new Body, an Implementation Board will be established. The core group will be comprised of representatives from Welsh Government, Powys Teaching University Health Board (as employer of CHC staff), representatives from the current CHC and, when appointed, the Board and chief executive of the new Body.
- Individual work streams will be established to consider matters such as transfer of staff, accommodation, IT procurement, volunteer membership, governance etc.
- The core group will be supplemented with people with expertise in the areas covered by the individual work streams.

Location/accommodation

- The Bill does not prescribe a structure for the Body.
- We want the Body to have the ability to determine where it needs offices, based on its own assessment of need.
- The expectation is that the Body will be organised in such a way as to enable it to perform its functions at a local as well as a national level.

- The regulatory impact assessment bases the Body's accommodation needs and costs on current CHC accommodation location and costs: 12 offices of varying sizes across Wales.
- Current thinking, and this will be the subject of discussion at the Implementation Board, is that the new Body needs a different accommodation strategy to the CHCs. CHC offices are often based on industrial parks which are not particularly accessible to the population who wish to use their services. Going forward there is merit in exploring smaller town centre premises for the Body's offices and/or colocating the Body's offices with other providers of public services such as community hubs or libraries. This will make the Body more accessible to the public.

Relationship with partners

- The Body will need to establish itself as a key partner in the health and social care fields. It will need to agree with partners such as the inspectorates, health boards, local authorities, the voluntary sector, Regional Partnership Boards, Social Care Wales, the Commissioners etc how it will work with them.
- This is something that Welsh Government can help to facilitate as part of the Implementation Board arrangements: assisting the Body to make connections with partners.
- High level discussions have already been held with the inspectorates (HIW and CIW) who are supportive of the potential for partnership working agreements between themselves and the new Body. The partnership agreements would cover matters such as information sharing and escalation of concerns.
- The expectation is for NHS bodies and local authorities to have clear arrangements in place for making use of the information provided to them by the Body. NHS bodies would, for example, need to have clear systems in place to ensure any feedback on patient experience/quality of services received from the Body was reported to and considered by their Quality and Safety Committees.
- The Welsh Government, drawing on the experience of those involved in the Implementation Board, can also produce guidance on how Health Boards, Trusts, Special Health Authorities and Local Authorities can fulfil their duty under section 17 of the Bill to promote the activities of the Body.
- There are some legislative changes that Welsh Ministers propose to make to help frame the relationship between the Body and existing partners who work in the areas of health and social care as a positive one of partnership and co-operation:
 - PSBs) established under the Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. 'Other partners are individuals or bodies considered to be important providers and representatives of public services. A PSB must seek the advice of their other partners and involve them in the activities of the PSB in the manner, and to the extent, that the board considers appropriate. This may include seeking their partners' advice on, or involving them in, the preparation, implementation and delivery of local well-being plans. The Body will therefore be able to comment on PSBs action plans from both a health and social services perspective, adding a greater integrated focus.

• Regional Partnership Boards (RPBs) are established under the Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014 to oversee the partnership arrangements put in place between health boards and local authorities for the delivery of integrated and sustainable care and support services. It is proposed to amend the Care and Support (Area Planning) (Wales) Regulations 2017 and the Care and Support (Population Assessments) (Wales) Regulations 2015 to require bodies under partnership arrangements to consult with the Citizen Voice Body in the preparation of these assessments and plans. The Body will therefore have a key role in supporting the RPBs by ensuring the population assessments are continually informed by information gathered by the Body on the views of the public. To do this, the Body will also need to make linkages with the Citizen Panels that support the work of the RPBs.

Complaints advice and assistance

- The Body will be able to provide complaints advice and assistance to a broader range of people than the current CHCs.
- Stakeholders with whom we have discussed the Bill, have indicated it would be useful if there was guidance to set out:
 - o which complaints the Body is able to assist with;
 - which it cannot;
 - circumstances when the Body may need to co-operate with other providers of advice and assistance; and
 - arrangements for signposting people to other options for advice and support.

The expectation will be that the Body will provide information to inform the public, seeking views from the voluntary sector.

Membership

- As a Body corporate, the Body is able to recruit its own volunteer membership, outside the public appointments process.
- It is important to have the membership model up and running from the outset as the Body will need the support of its volunteers to perform its functions.
- Consequently, it is intended that the Implementation Board will assist in the development of the model.
- Officials have approached the Wales Council for Voluntary Action who have agreed
 to lend their support in the development of a model that is sustainable and aims to
 attract volunteers who are representative of users of health and social services.

Representations

- The Body has the power to make representations to a Health Board, Trust, Special Health Authority or Local Authority about any matter connected with the provision of a health service or social services.
- Those bodies are placed under a legal duty to "have regard" to the representations.
 The legal duty to have regard to representations and the development of
 appropriate mechanisms for taking the substance of the representations into
 account will ensure the voice of the citizen is built into the decision making process
 and heard by and listened to by decision makers
- This means that the representations must be taken into account by these bodies when they are exercising functions relevant to the representations.
- The expectation is that NHS bodies and local authorities will consider how each representation is best taken into account. This may involve sharing representations with Quality and Safety Committees, or scrutiny committees or sharing relevant representations with partners such as RPBs and PSBs so that the voice of service users is truly embedded and taken into account in the decision making process. Representations may, for example, relate to service changes proposed by NHS bodies or local authorities and may also be taken account in relation to the planning process, they could also take the form of thematic reviews of services.
- The expectation is that the Body will not make representations about matters relating to identifiable individuals. Concerns about care or treatment of individuals should be made through the relevant complaints procedure.
- The new duty of quality in the Bill places a duty on NHS bodies to exercise their functions with a view to securing improvement in the quality of health services. Quality includes, but is not limited to, quality in terms of the experience of individuals to whom health services are provided. There are clear linkages between the way NHS bodies can demonstrate quality improvement and consideration of representations from the Body.
- The expectation is that the Body will engage with and develop constructive relationships with NHS bodies and local authorities and having regard to representations will form part of the on-going and continuous engagement with these bodies. CHCs have called for NHS Bodies and local authorities to be required to formally respond to representations made by the Body. Officials have met and are engaging with the Board of Community Health Councils in Wales to further discuss this.

Visiting

The clear expectation is that the Body will be able to access service users at the point of delivery of care for the purposes of seeking their views about matters related to health and social services. This is one of many ways that the new Body will be able to seek the views of the public.

Officials have had constructive discussions with the Board of Community Health Councils in Wales over the summer to explore how the CHCs currently use their power of entry and to discuss how we might enable access to health and social care premises for the Body.

These discussions are ongoing.